PASA Report for November, 2009

Meeting Location and time: Our next meeting will be at the Liberty One Food Court, from one to three p.m. on December 19. The January meeting has not been set but may be on the sixteenth. 

Event notes: Our November meeting was informal at the Philcon Science Fiction Convention on the twenty’ first. Due to a snafu, one of several, some of us met earlier than planned and then gathered at our table at other times. Dorothy and Larry got us a table at Embers in the Crown Plaza Hotel the site of the convention. They where joined by Dennis Pearson of our group, Earl (after a call saying they had a table!) an interested friend of Dorothy ( Roberta Rogow, filk singer, and writer) and Colin, an NSS member and teacher, attracted by our table display and banner. We had interesting conversations, not just on space exploration and the end of the shuttle, but also teaching, Most of these folks can do outreach and talk to children and families, outside of their daily jobs, that want to build the great future many of them, and we, envision. And meeting friends and people you know at the conventions act as stress relievers too. The only ‘problem’ is the many interesting talks and events that conflict!

 After straightening out a communication problem, and getting us a table, I volunteered for two panels I thought I could contribute to: “Is Hydrogen the Future of Energy?, and “Space Inc.: Is Private Enterprise the Future of Space Development?”. The panel on the hydrogen economy was fun. Frank O’Brien talked infrastructure and engineering physics of cyrogenic storage, while John Moore (who came up from Houston for the event) argued from a chemists perspective. I posed questions,  and pointed out earlier attempts to make hydrogen systems more common. I also pointed out the use of energy from a hydrogen power source we all use: the Sun. There are two fundamental problems with the visions for converting to “this” technology on Earth: the conversion efficiency of energy in to hydrogen out is poor for current processes: 25% was quoted. The second problem, in the phrase that Frank came up with, is that the fuel is volumetrically challenged. It just takes up too much room. Those large external tanks the shuttle uses are mostly for hydrogen. So conversion and storage are the killers of using this fuel generally. The moderator was Walter Hunt who also asked very good questions with humor and insight. He gave a “best panelist award” to John! The second panel I was part of was moderated by Laura Burns, a young aerospace contractor, with Dr. H. Paul Shuch, rocket scientist, Mark Wolverton, technology consultant and science writer ( see December Sky and Telescope), Frank O’Brien, infrastructure support expert and author, and me. No great leaps where seen by us and, indeed, the U.S. was viewed as slipping behind as other problems where seen to distract from investment and market growth in this area. The sudden collapse of investments last year was a factor in slowing some American efforts. People do want to go. Paul is planning to take a Space Ship Two ride in the future and others are considering it. But that is not space flight as Paul noted in his description of the energies and support needed for orbit and beyond. There are competing programs of both private and nationally sponsored rocket launchers doing business. We did talk of advanced propulsion and reasons why the obvious, nuclear, would not fly (I would say “but yes; in space” but first you have to get it into space) The views in summary where that unless a major change happened, such as China announcing its time table for space and lunar exploration, we would see mostly satellite and cargo launch capabilities improve with passenger and human explorers very gradually coming along.  I could repeat some other pessimistic talk on other areas of science and technology, but, will instead mention our visitors, talk on space from them and recent publications.

We had a number of visitors who thought our table displays where cool. Mitch and I brought a number of talking point items that the fans enjoyed. I made several new handouts, including pages from Moon Miners, and had a good number taken from the table. This included material on the Analog Moon/ Mars habitat and the Lunar Dust Exploration Mission from the September issue. This included Geoffrey A. Landis’ poem:

“In‘69” (ww.geoffreylandis.com). I also wrote a new lunar lava tubes hand out, “Lunar Lava Tubes for All (Initially)” explaining the advantages of using them. We also had material on Solar Power Satellites (again using Moon Miners material for delivering the message) and a number of magazines. These included the December issue of Wired with its coverage of Space Ship Two (pages 130 to 137), the December and January issues of Sky and Telescope with Amateur Exoplanets and A New Infrared Sky (using the WISE mid I.R. telescope) in December, and Spacecraft Imaging for Amateurs in the January issue, as well as Amsats journal (asking for help with funding and technical support, with discussion of financial help needed for the Mars bound P-5 also noted). The Amsat journal did have an article that small satellite builders of “the standard model” could use: “A Cubesat Simulator” (part 1). And from Mitch we had his talking point book and his use of this coupled with the Mars globe from Gary Fisher and his own Moon globe. And we found Water! This was cause for some of the visitors to smile and be positive about going. We have another element in the “living off the land” scenarios that we talk of for Mars and now Luna. 

It was a great event with Dotty and Larry “manning” the table at times and Larry developing his skills with the camera. We have sorely needed someone with a good camera and connection to our websites to take pictures of our public activities and Larry is ideal. We had the added presence of Dennis Pearson for Saturday, and a cameo by a former PASA member Edward Johnson. We may have more people at our December meeting! And there where the casual conversations with people from everywhere (and when). I talked to someone on middle ages jewish naming conventions in England and a member of The Society for Creative Anachronism who was visiting the Jedi (!) booth next to us.

Note: we should be thinking about judges for the George Washington Carver Science Fair coming up in February and March.

Submitted by: Earl Bennett.

